

Guidance Note 24

ACQUISITIONS AND DISPOSALS OF SUBSTANTIAL ASSETS INVOLVING PERSONS IN A POSITION OF INFLUENCE

The purpose of this Guidance Note	To assist listed entities to understand and comply with the framework regulating acquisitions and disposals of substantial assets involving persons who are in a position of influence
The main points it covers	 The requirement in Listing Rule 10.1 for an entity's security holders to approve an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset involving a person in a position of influence The exceptions to Listing Rule 10.1 in Listing Rule 10.3 The application of Listing Rule 10.1 to put and call options
	 The application of Listing Rule 10.1 to takeovers and mergers The requirements for notices of meeting proposing a resolution to approve an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset under Listing Rule 10.1 The powers ASX may exercise if an entity acquires or disposes of a substantial asset in breach of the Listing Rule 10.1
Related materials you should read	 Guidance Note 11 Restricted Securities and Voluntary Escrow Guidance Note 17 Waivers and In-Principle Advice Guidance Note 25 Issues of Equity Securities to Persons in a Position of Influence

History: Guidance Note 24 amended XX/XX/19. A previous version of this Guidance Note was issued in 06/05.

Important notice: ASX has published this Guidance Note to assist listed entities to understand and comply with their obligations under the Listing Rules. Nothing in this Guidance Note necessarily binds ASX in the application of the Listing Rules in a particular case. In issuing this Guidance Note, ASX is not providing legal advice and listed entities should obtain their own advice from a qualified professional person in respect of their obligations. ASX may withdraw or replace this Guidance Note at any time without further notice to any person.



Guidance Note 24

Table of contents			
1.	Introduction		
2.	The policy underpinning Listing Rule 10.1		
3.	The meaning of key terms		
	3.1	"Asset"	4
	3.2	"Substantial asset"	4
	3.3 3.4	"Acquire" "Dispose"	6 6
4.	'		
4.	The parties caught by Listing Rule 10.1 4.1 Listing Rule 10.1.1 – related parties		7 7
	4.2	Listing Rule 10.1.2 – child entities	8
	4.3	Listing Rule 10.1.3 – substantial holders	9
	4.4	Listing Rule 10.1.4 – associates	9
	4.5	Listing Rule 10.1.5 – ASX's discretion to apply the rule to other closely connected parties	11
	4.6	ASX's approach to giving in-principle advice on the application of Listing Rule 10.1.5	12
_	4.7	The responsibility for identifying 10.1 parties	12
5.	5.1	exceptions in Listing Rule 10.3 Transactions involving wholly-owned child entities	13 13
	5.2	Issues of securities for cash	13
	5.3	Agreements to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset	13
	5.4	Transactions subject to approval under Listing Rule 10.1	14
	5.5	Future related parties	14
6.	The a	pplication of Listing Rule 10.1 to particular cases	15
	6.1	Listed trusts	15
	6.2	Options Take a seed recovery	15
	6.3 6.4	Takeovers and mergers Leases	16 17
	6.5	Term contracts	17
	6.6	Mining and petroleum offtake agreements	17
	6.7	Security interests	17
	6.8	Disposals by a receiver, administrator or liquidator	18
	6.9	Additional requirements for acquisitions of classified assets	19
7.	Requirements for notices of meeting		19
	7.1	The form of resolution	19
	7.2 7.3	Specific disclosure requirements for resolutions under Listing Rule 10.1 The requirement for an independent expert's report	19 20
	7.4	General disclosure requirements for a notice of meeting	21
	7.5	The requirement to give a draft notice to ASX for review	21
	7.6	Voting exclusions	21
	7.7	Persons who will receive a "material benefit" as a result of the transaction	22
	7.8	Associates excluded from voting	22
	7.9	The responsibility for identifying excluded persons and their associates	23
	7.10 7.11	Voting by employee incentive schemes Supplementary disclosures	23 24
	7.11	Notification of meeting results	24
	7.13	Stale resolutions	24
8.	Waiv		24
	8.1	ASX's general approach to granting waivers of Listing Rule 10.1	24
	8.2	Stapled entities	25
	8.3	Standard supply agreements	25
	8.4	The granting of security to a 10.1 party	25



Guidance Note 24

9. ASX's enforcement powers

26

1. Introduction

This Guidance Note is published by ASX Limited ("ASX") to assist listed entities admitted to the ASX official list as an ASX Listing¹ to understand and comply with the framework in Listing Rules 10.1 – 10.9 regulating acquisitions and disposals of substantial assets involving persons who are in a position of influence.

Listing Rule 10.1 provides:

An entity (in the case of a trust, the responsible entity) must ensure that neither the entity, nor any of its child entities, acquires or agrees to acquire a substantial asset from, or disposes of or agrees to dispose of a substantial asset to, any of the following persons without the approval of the holders of the entity's ordinary securities.

- 10.1.1 A related party of the entity.
- 10.1.2 A child entity of the entity.
- 10.1.3 A person who is, or was at any time in the 6 months before the transaction, a substantial holder in the entity.
- 10.1.4 An associate of a person referred to in rules 10.1.1 to 10.1.3.
- 10.1.5 A person whose relationship to the entity or a person referred to in rules 10.1.1 to 10.1.4 is such that, in ASX's opinion, the transaction should be approved by security holders.

The notice of meeting to obtain approval must comply with rule 10.5.

For convenience, the parties mentioned in Listing Rules 10.1.1 – 10.1.5 are referred to in this Guidance Note as "10.1 parties".

2. The policy underpinning Listing Rule 10.1

The policy that underpins Listing Rule 10.1 starts from the premise that a 10.1 party is likely to be in a position to influence whether the entity acquires a substantial asset from them, or disposes of a substantial asset to them, as well as the terms on which the acquisition or disposal takes place. The harm it seeks to protect against is that the 10.1 party will exercise that influence to favour themselves at the expense of the entity.

To address the potential conflicts involved and to minimise the risk of this harm occurring, Listing Rule 10.1 displaces the general rule that the board of directors (or, in the case of a listed trust, the responsible entity² ("RE")) is responsible for managing the business of the entity to the exclusion of its security holders and requires the transaction to be approved by the holders of ordinary securities in the entity. The counterparty to the transaction and their associates are precluded from voting on the resolution to approve the transaction.

¹ Listing Rules 10.1 – 10.9 do not apply to entities admitted to the official list as an ASX Debt Listing or as an ASX Foreign Exempt Listing (see Listing Rules 1.10 and 1.15.1). References in this Guidance Note to a listed entity or entity mean an entity admitted to the ASX official list as an ASX Listing.

² "Responsible entity" means: (a) in relation to a managed investment scheme registered under the Corporations Act, the responsible entity of that scheme under that Act; or (b) in relation to a trust that is not a registered managed investment scheme, the entity that in ASX's opinion performs a substantially equivalent role in relation to the trust as the responsible entity performs in relation to a registered managed investment scheme (see Listing Rule 19.12).



Guidance Note 24

Listing Rule 10.1 operates side-by-side with Chapter 2E of the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth),³ which regulates transactions between a public company or registered managed investment scheme⁴ on the one hand and its related parties on the other. Chapter 2E seeks to protect the interests of members by requiring the company or scheme to obtain approval from its members before it gives a financial benefit to a related party unless an exception applies.⁵

Listing Rule 10.1, however, is different in scope to Chapter 2E. Listing Rule 10.1 only applies to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset, whereas Chapter 2E applies to all forms of financial benefits, including a purchase or sale of assets.⁶ Conversely, Listing Rule 10.1 extends to a broader range of "connected" parties than just related parties and also does not include the broad exclusion that Chapter 2E has for transactions on arm's length terms.⁷

3. The meaning of key terms

3.1 "Asset"

The term "asset" is not defined in the Listing Rules. In ASX's opinion, given the reference to accounting concepts and values in Listing Rule 10.2, the term should be understood as including any tangible or intangible property or right that has value and that would ordinarily be recognised as a current or non-current asset in an entity's accounts.⁸ It includes, without limitation, freehold and leasehold interests in land; interests in mining or petroleum tenements; intellectual property rights; interests in child entities; investments; loans and other receivables; plant and equipment; and inventory. It also includes the assets that make up all or part of a business.⁹

For the avoidance of doubt, this does not require the asset to be recognised as a line item in the entity's statement of financial positon – it is sufficient that its value is, was, or in due course will be, recognised or incorporated in the entity's statement of financial position. Also, the fact that an asset may have been fully written off in the entity's accounts through depreciation, amortisation or impairment charges does not, in ASX's opinion, alter its status as an asset.

3.2 "Substantial asset"

Listing Rule 10.2 provides that an asset is substantial if, in ASX's opinion, its value or the value of the consideration being paid or received by the entity for it is 5% or more of the equity interests of the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules.

It should be noted that Chapter 2E and Part 5C.7 of the Corporations Act only apply to companies established, and managed investment schemes registered, in Australia under that Act. Related party transactions by companies and trusts formed elsewhere may be subject to additional regulation in their country of formation, over and above Chapter 10 of the Listing Rules.

- ⁵ See sections 208 and 601LA.
- ⁶ See section 229(3)(b).
- 7 Section 210.

"It is clear from the definition of substantial asset in Listing Rule 10.2 that the term "asset" in Listing Rule 10.1 is being used in the sense of something which would be recognised as an asset in [the entity's] accounts and financial statements drawn up in accordance with the applicable accounting principles and lodged with the ASX under the listing rules."

ASX agrees with the statement above. However, ASX does not agree with the Tribunal's conclusion in that case that Listing Rule 10.1 did not apply to an iron ore offtake agreement. The Tribunal based its decision on the fact that the iron ore agreed to be disposed of under the offtake agreement had not yet been extracted from the ground and therefore was not yet recorded as an asset on the entity's balance sheet. The Tribunal sought to support its view by adopting an argument of the appellant that Listing Rule 10.1 does not provide any mechanism by which an asset that doesn't currently exist and isn't currently recorded as an asset in an entity's accounts is to be valued for the purpose of determining whether it is a 'substantial asset'. In ASX's view, the thing agreed to be disposed of under the offtake agreement was plainly an asset – namely, inventory – that in due course would be recorded on the entity's balance sheet. Further, Listing Rule 10.2 does in fact provide a method for valuing such an asset – namely, the value of the consideration being received by the entity for the asset.

References in the Listing Rules to the singular include the plural: Listing Rule 19.3(c).

Referred to in this Guidance Note as the 'Corporations Act'. Unless otherwise indicated, references in this Guidance Note to sections of an Act are to sections of the Corporations Act.

⁴ On its face, Chapter 2E applies to transactions between a public company and its related parties. Part 5C.7 of the Corporations Act, however, effectively extends Chapter 2E to transactions between a registered managed investment scheme and its related parties, with some modifications.

⁸ This issue was addressed by the ASX Appeals Tribunal in *In the matter of Golden West Resources Limited and ASX Market Supervision Pty Limited* 12 March 2010 at page 3:



Guidance Note 24

The term "equity interests" refers to the equity of an entity, as determined in accordance with conventional accounting principles. It is effectively the same as "net assets" (ie the difference between total assets and total liabilities).¹⁰

In determining whether an asset meets the threshold in Listing Rule 10.2 to be a substantial asset, Listing Rule 10.2.1 provides that:

- whether an asset is classified as a tangible or intangible asset is irrelevant;
- if ASX accepts that an asset should be valued using its book value, any provisions for depreciation and amortisation and any impairment charges affecting the asset are to be deducted from its value;
- liabilities assumed by the entity as part of an acquisition or assumed by someone else as part of a disposal are not to be deducted from the value of the asset being acquired or disposed of; and
- separate acquisitions or disposals will be aggregated if, in ASX's opinion, they form part of the same commercial transaction.

Consistent with the use of accounting concepts and terminology in Listing Rules 10.2 and 10.2.1, where an asset is being disposed of, ASX will generally use the value ascribed to the asset in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules to determine whether it passes the value threshold to be a substantial asset. However, ASX may use a different measure of value if the asset has been fully written off in the entity's latest accounts or if ASX considers that the value ascribed to the asset in the latest accounts is materially lower than its true value. One indicia of this would be if the consideration being received by the entity for the asset is materially higher than its book value.

Where an asset is being acquired, ASX will generally use the value of the consideration being paid by the entity for the asset to determine whether it passes the value threshold to be a substantial asset. Again, however, ASX may use a different measure of value if ASX considers that the consideration being paid by the entity for the asset is materially lower than the true value of the asset being acquired.¹²

If ASX has concerns about whether an asset is a substantial asset under the Listing Rules, it may require the entity to provide any information that ASX asks for to enable it to determine whether that is the case. ASX may submit, or require the entity to submit, any such information to the scrutiny of an expert selected by ASX and paid for by the entity.¹³

ASX has on occasions been asked to grant a waiver to allow the determination of whether an asset is a substantial asset to be made by reference to more up-to-date accounts than those most recently given to ASX under the Listing Rules. ASX will only grant such a waiver if the more up-to-date accounts have been audited and the entity provides a letter from its auditor explaining how the determination has been affected by using the more up-to-date accounts, including by any change in accounting policy adopted for the purposes of those accounts.

ASX has also on occasions been asked to grant a waiver to allow the determination of whether an asset is a substantial asset to be made on the basis of total assets rather than equity interests (net assets). Typically, these requests are received from entities that have large accumulated losses and therefore a low level of equity interests. Given the underlying intention and purpose of Listing Rules 10.1 and 10.2, ASX will not grant such a waiver. Listing Rule 10.2 sets the benchmark for whether an asset is a substantial asset at 5% of the entity's equity interests. If an entity has large accumulated losses and therefore a lower level of equity interests, then the threshold for an asset

_

¹⁰ The term "equity interests" is defined in Listing Rule 19.12 to mean the sum of paid up capital, reserves, and accumulated profits or losses, disregarding redeemable preference share capital and outside equity interests, as shown in the consolidated financial statements.

¹¹ If that value is not apparent on the face of the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules (as is often the case), ASX may require the entity to provide information about the value ascribed to the asset and any depreciation or amortisation attributable to the asset in those accounts (Listing Rule 18.7).

¹² An example would be where the entity is acquiring the shares in a company with substantial assets but also substantial liabilities for a relatively low consideration, reflecting the value of the net assets of the company. In that case, ASX is likely to look through the corporate veil of the company at the total value of the underlying assets being acquired, rather than the consideration attributable to the shares.

¹³ Listing Rule 18.7.



Guidance Note 24

to be a substantial asset is appropriately lower than is the case for an entity with large accumulated profits and therefore a higher level of equity interests. The most ASX will do in such a case is to grant a waiver of Listing Rule 10.1 in relation to an acquisition or disposal of an asset that is of *de minimus* value. For these purposes, ASX will generally use the \$5,000 threshold for the small benefits exception in Chapter 2E¹⁴ as an appropriate starting point to determine whether an asset is of *de minimus* value.

3.3 "Acquire"

"Acquire" has a broad meaning under the Listing Rules. 15 It means to acquire, directly or indirectly through another person, by any means, including:

- granting, being granted or exercising an option;
- being the beneficiary of a declaration of trust over an asset;
- enforcing collateral and taking an asset;
- increasing an economic interest; or
- acquiring part of an asset.

Hence an entity granting a put option to another person that will allow that person to dispose of an asset to the entity, or being granted a call option by another person that will allow the entity to acquire an asset from that person, is treated as an acquisition of that asset by the entity for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

Similarly, taking an asset by enforcing a mortgage, charge or other security interest over the asset is treated as an acquisition of that asset for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1, even where the mortgage, charge or other security interest was given in support of a bona fide loan on arm's length terms and the asset is taken via enforcement action upon a bona fide default.

The reference to acquiring an asset "indirectly through another person" is intended to capture the use of intermediaries in such transactions, such as where there is a pre-arrangement that a third party will acquire the asset from a 10.1 party and then the listed entity will acquire it from the third party. ASX will regard this as an acquisition of the asset by the listed entity from the 10 1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1 notwithstanding the intervention of the third party. 16

That reference is also intended to capture acquisitions that occur at lower levels within a corporate group, ie where the asset is acquired by a child entity of the listed entity rather than by the listed entity itself, or acquired from a child entity of the 10.1 party rather than from the 10.1 party itself. Again, ASX will regard this as an acquisition by the listed entity from the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1, notwithstanding the involvement of the child entity.

3.4 "Dispose"

"Dispose" also has a broad meaning under the Listing Rules.¹⁷ It means to dispose of, directly or indirectly through another person, by any means, including:

- granting, being granted or exercising an option;
- declaring a trust over an asset;

¹⁴ See section 213 and regulation 2E.1.01.

¹⁵ See the definition of "acquire" in Listing Rule 19.12.

¹⁶ ASX may not take this view if there is a reasonable gap in time between the original acquisition by the third party from the 10.1 party and the subsequent acquisition by the entity from the third party, the third party was clearly a bona fide acquirer for value from the 10.1 party and subsequently a bona fide disposer for value to the entity, and there is no evidence of the parties acting in concert to achieve that outcome or of any other association between the 10.1 party and the third party.

See the definition of "dispose" in Listing Rule 19.12.



Guidance Note 24

- using an asset as collateral;
- decreasing an economic interest; or
- disposing of part of an asset.

Hence an entity granting a call option to another person that will allow that person to acquire an asset from the entity, or being granted a put option by another person that will allow the entity to dispose of an asset to that person, is treated as a disposal of that asset by the entity for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

Similarly, granting a mortgage, charge or other security interest over an asset is treated as a disposal of that asset for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1, even where it is given in support of a bona fide loan on arm's length terms.

Again, the reference to disposing of an asset "indirectly through another person" is intended to capture the use of intermediaries in such transactions, such as where there is a pre-arrangement that a listed entity will dispose of an asset to a third party and then the third party will dispose of it to a 10.1 party. ASX will regard this as a disposal of the asset by the listed entity to the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1, notwithstanding the intervention of the third party.18

That reference is also intended to capture disposals that occur at lower levels within a corporate group, ie where the asset is disposed of by a child entity of the listed entity rather than by the listed entity itself, or acquired by a child entity of the 10.1 party rather than by the 10.1 party itself. Again, ASX will regard this as a disposal of the asset by the listed entity to the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1, notwithstanding the involvement of the child entity.

4. The parties caught by Listing Rule 10.1

4.1 Listing Rule 10.1.1 – related parties

Listing Rule 10.1.1 applies where the counterparty to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is a "related party". The term "related party" is defined in similar terms under the Listing Rules as it is under the Corporations Act.

Where the listed entity is a body corporate, its related parties include:

- (i) an entity that controls the listed entity;
- (ii) if the listed entity is controlled by an entity that is not a body corporate, the persons making up that entity;
- directors of the listed entity or of an entity that controls the listed entity; (iii)
- spouses and de facto spouses of anyone referred to in (ii) and (iii) above; (iv)
- (v) parents and children of anyone referred to in (ii), (iii) and (iv) above;
- (vi) entities controlled by anyone referred to in (i) – (v) above unless they are also controlled by the listed entity;
- anyone who has fallen within (i) (vi) above within the past 6 months; (vii)
- anyone who believes or has reasonable grounds to believe that they are likely to fall within (i) (vi) at any (viii) time in the future; and

Guidance Note 24 **ASX Listing Rules** Page 7

XX/XX/19

Again, ASX may not take this view if there is a reasonable gap in time between the original disposal by the entity to the third party and the subsequent disposal by the third party to the 10.1 party, the third party was clearly a bona fide acquirer for value from the listed entity and subsequently a bona fide disposer for value to the 10.1 party, and there is no evidence of the parties acting in concert to achieve that outcome or of any other association between the 10.1 party and the third party.



Guidance Note 24

(ix) anyone acting in concert with someone referred to in (i) – (viii) above. 19

Where the listed entity is a trust, its related parties include:

- (i) the RE of the trust;
- (ii) an entity that controls the RE;
- (iii) if the RE is controlled by an entity that is not a body corporate, the persons making up that entity;
- (iv) directors of the RE or of an entity that controls the RE;
- (v) spouses and de facto spouses of anyone referred to in (iii) and (iv) above;
- (vi) parents and children of anyone referred to in (iii), (iv) and (v) above;
- (vii) an entity controlled by the RE other than in its capacity as RE of the trust;
- (viii) entities controlled by anyone referred to in (ii) (vii) above unless they are also controlled by the RE in its capacity as RE of the trust;
- (ix) anyone who has fallen within (ii) (viii) above within the past 6 months;
- (x) anyone who believes or has reasonable grounds to believe that they are likely to fall within (ii) (viii) above at any time in the future; and
- (xi) anyone acting in concert with someone referred to in (i) (x) above. 20

For convenience, a person's spouse or de facto spouse, their parents and children, and the parents and children of their spouse or de facto spouse, are referred to in this Guidance Note as "prescribed relatives". Controllers of the entity (or in the case of a trust, of the RE) and the other entities they control are referred to as "group entities".

4.2 Listing Rule 10.1.2 – child entities

Listing Rule 10.1.2 applies where the counterparty to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is a "child entity". This is subject to the exception in Listing Rule 10.3 excluding from Listing Rule 10.1 transactions between the entity and a wholly owned child entity or between wholly owned child entities of the entity.²¹

"Child entity" is defined to mean:

- in relation to a listed body corporate, an entity which is controlled by, or a subsidiary²² of, the body corporate; or
- in relation to a listed trust, an entity which is controlled by the RE of the trust in its capacity as the RE of the trust.²³

¹⁹ Paragraph (a) of the definition of "related party" in Listing Rule 19.12. This is essentially the same definition as in section 228 of the Corporations Act.

²⁰ Paragraph (b) of the definition of "related party" in Listing Rule 19.12. This is largely the same definition as in section 228 of the Corporations Act, as modified by section 601LA, but with the addition of paragraphs (i) and (vii), and the qualification of paragraph (viii) by the addition of the words "in its capacity as RE of the trust".

²¹ See '5.1 Transactions involving wholly-owned child entities' on page 13.

²² "Subsidiary" has the same meaning as in sections 46 – 48 of the Corporations Act (Listing Rule 19.3).

²³ See the definition of "child entity" in Listing Rule 19.12.



Guidance Note 24

For these purposes, an entity controls²⁴ a second entity if the first entity has the capacity to determine the outcome of decisions about the second entity's financial and operating policies. In determining whether the first entity has this capacity:

- (a) the practical influence the first entity can exert (rather than the rights it can enforce) is the issue to be considered; and
- (b) any practice or pattern of behaviour affecting the second entity's financial or operating policies is to be taken into account (even if it involves a breach of an agreement or a breach of trust).

A body corporate will not be taken to control a second entity if it is under a legal obligation to exercise its capacity to influence decisions about the second entity's financial and operating policies for the benefit of someone other than its members.

A trust will be taken to control an entity that the RE of the trust controls in its capacity as RE of the trust. It will not be taken to control an entity that the RE of the trust controls in some other capacity.

4.3 Listing Rule 10.1.3 – substantial holders

Listing Rule 10.1.3 applies where the counterparty to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is, or was at any time in the 6 months before the transaction, a "substantial holder" in the entity.

For these purposes, Listing Rule 19.12 defines "substantial holder" to mean:

- in relation to an Australian company²⁵ or a trust which is a registered managed investment scheme, a person who would have a "substantial holding" in the company or scheme under paragraph (a) of the definition of that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act if the reference in that paragraph to 5% was 10%;
- in relation to a trust which is not a registered managed investment scheme or which is a foreign trust, ²⁶ a person who would have a "substantial holding" in the trust under paragraph (a) of the definition of that term in section 9 of the Corporations Act if the references in that paragraph to a scheme and interests in the scheme were references to the trust and units in the trust and the reference to 5% was 10%; and
- in relation to a foreign company,²⁷ a person who would have a "substantial holding" in the company under paragraph (a) of the definition of "substantial holder" in section 9 of the Corporations Act if the references in that paragraph to a company and its securities were references to the foreign company and its securities and the reference to 5% was 10%.

Paragraph (a) of the definition of "substantial holding" in section 9 of the Corporations Act (as modified by ASIC Class Order 13/520) effectively provides that a person has a substantial holding in a company or a listed registered managed investment scheme if the total votes attached to voting shares in the body, or voting interests in the scheme, in which they or their associates have a relevant interest, or would have a relevant interest but for sections 609(6) (market traded options and derivatives), 609(7) (conditional agreements) or 609(11) (restricted securities), is 5% or more of the total votes attached to the voting shares in the company or the voting interests in the scheme. For the purposes of the Listing Rules, this reference to 5% is treated as being 10%.

4.4 Listing Rule 10.1.4 – associates

Listing Rule 10.1.4 applies where the counterparty to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is an "associate" of a person referred to in Listing Rules 10.1.1, 10.1.2 or 10.1.3.

ASX Listing Rules Guidance Note 24 Page 9 XX/XX/19

²⁴ See the definition of "control" in Listing Rule 19.12. Note that the first entity does not control the second entity merely because the first entity and a third entity jointly have the capacity to determine the outcome of decisions about the second entity's financial and operating policies.

^{25 &}quot;Australian company" means a body corporate that is formed or established in Australia (Listing Rule 19.12).

²⁶ "Foreign trust" means a trust or similar overseas entity that is not formed or established in Australia and that is not a registered managed investment scheme under the Corporations Act (Listing Rule 19.12).

^{27 &}quot;Foreign company" means a body corporate that is not formed or established in Australia (Listing Rule 19.12).



Guidance Note 24

Under the Listing Rules, a person's associates include:

- if the person is a natural person, any entity²⁸ the person controls;
- if the person is an entity:²⁹
 - any entity the person controls;
 - any entity that controls the person;
 - any entity that is controlled by an entity that controls the person;
- any person with whom the person has, or proposes to enter into, a relevant agreement³⁰ for the purpose of controlling or influencing the composition of the listed entity's board³¹ or the conduct of the listed entity's affairs; and
- any person with whom the person is acting, or proposing to act, in concert in relation to the listed entity's affairs ³²

Where the person is a natural person, their related parties are taken to be their associates unless the contrary is established. This provision exists as an evidentiary aid. It is based on the premise that because of the close connection between an individual and their related parties, it should be presumed that the individual is able to control a related party, or that a related party is acting in concert with the individual, unless the contrary is proven. Otherwise it is too easy for the individual and the related party simply to deny any association and to put others to the task of proving that they are associates.

The related parties of an individual include:

- (i) the individual's spouse or de facto spouse;
- (ii) the parents and children of the individual and the parents and children of the individual's spouse or de facto spouse;
- (iii) an entity controlled by the individual or anyone referred to in (i) or (ii) above;

The Listing Rules definition also includes a provision deeming a related party of a natural person to be their associate unless the contrary is proven. As mentioned in the text, this is intended to put the evidentiary burden on a person who asserts that they do not control and are not acting in concert with a related party to prove that is so.

The definition of "associate" in Listing Rule 19.12 has an equivalent carve-out to that provided in section 16 of the Corporations Act, which states that a person is not an associate of another person merely because of one or more of the following: (a) one gives advice to the other, or acts on the other's behalf, in the proper performance of the functions attaching to a professional capacity or a business relationship; (b) one, a client, gives specific instructions to the other, whose ordinary business includes dealing in financial products, to acquire financial products on the client's behalf in the ordinary course of that business; (c) one had sent, or proposes to send, to the other an offer under a takeover bid for shares held by the other; or (d) one has appointed the other, otherwise than for valuable consideration given by the other or by an associate of the other, to vote as a proxy or representative at a meeting of members, or of a class of members, of the listed entity.

²⁸ "Entity" in this context means a body corporate, partnership, unincorporated body or a trust and includes, in the case of a trust, the RE of the trust (see the definition of "associate" in Listing Rule 19.12).

²⁹ See note 28 above.

³⁰ "Relevant agreement" has the same meaning as in section 9 of the Corporations Act (Listing Rule 19.3). It includes an agreement, arrangement or understanding: (a) whether formal or informal or partly formal and partly informal; (b) whether written or oral or partly written and partly oral; and (c) whether or not having legal or equitable force and whether or not based on legal or equitable rights.

³¹ If the listed entity is a trust, the reference to controlling or influencing the composition of the listed entity's board is taken to be a reference to controlling or influencing whether a particular entity becomes or remains the trust's RE.

³² See the definition of "associate" in Listing Rule 19.12. This definition is based on, but in some respects is broader than, the definition of "associate" in section 12 of the Corporations Act. For example, in the Listing Rules definition, the references to a body corporate in section 12(2)(a) have been replaced with references to an entity so as to capture trusts, partnerships and other unincorporated bodies (see note 28 above) and a new paragraph has been added specifying that if the primary person is a natural person, their associates include any entity they control.



Guidance Note 24

- (iv) anyone who has fallen within (i) (iii) above within the past 6 months;
- (v) anyone who believes or has reasonable grounds to believe that they are likely to fall within (i) (iii) above at any time in the future; and
- (vi) a person who acts in concert with the individual or anyone referred to in (i) (v) above.³³

4.5 Listing Rule 10.1.5 – ASX's discretion to apply the rule to other closely connected parties

Listing Rule 10.1.5 applies where the counterparty to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is a person whose relationship to the entity or a person referred to in Listing Rules 10.1.1 to 10.1.4 is such that, in ASX's opinion, the transaction should be approved by security holders.

Listing Rule 10.1.5 effectively gives ASX a discretion to require that security holders approve an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset under Listing Rule 10.1 where the counterparty is not one of the parties referred to in Listing Rules 10.1.1 to 10.1.4 but, in ASX's opinion, is nonetheless in a position to exert influence over the entity's decision to enter into the transaction.

Given the breadth of the parties captured by Listing Rules 10.1.1. to 10.1.4, this is not a discretion that ASX is often called upon to exercise and not one that it exercises lightly, since it imposes additional costs and delays on an entity in having to hold a meeting of security holders to approve a transaction that would otherwise be within the authority of the entity's board (or, in the case of a listed trust, its RE). Nevertheless, it is a discretion that ASX can exercise at any time, including after the transaction in question has been entered into.

One situation where ASX may exercise its discretion under Listing Rule 10.1.5 involves connected transactions. For example, suppose entity A is disposing of a substantial asset to entity B. B is not a party referred to in Listing Rules 10.1.1 – 10.1.4 and so the disposal ordinarily would not require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1. However, suppose B is entering into a separate transaction³⁴ with entity C, who is a 10.1 party in relation to A, and that transaction is conditional on the disposal from A to B occurring. This creates an incentive for C to influence the terms of the disposal from A to B. ASX is likely to apply Listing Rule 10.1.5 to B in these circumstances and require security holder approval to the disposal of the substantial asset by A to B.

Other examples of where ASX may apply Listing Rule 10.1.5 to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset include where the counterparty is:

- a person or entity who has a close connection to a person referred to in Listing Rule 10.1.1 10.1.3 but who
 is not necessarily an associate of that person and ASX suspects that the transaction may have been
 deliberately structured in that way to avoid the operation of Listing Rule 10.1;35
- someone, or a person or entity that has a close connection with someone, who has not been formally appointed as a director of the entity but who ASX suspects is acting as a de facto director;³⁶ and

An example ASX has encountered in a related area is a person who was the largest shareholder in a company applying to list on ASX who had been appointed as the company secretary but not as a director of the company. Another example involved the largest investor in a company the subject of a back door listing who was known to have issues with his fame and character and who was being appointed as a consultant to the board when two other investors with smaller shareholdings were being appointed as directors. In each case, ASX considered

ASX Listing Rules Guidance Note 24 Page 11 XX/XX/19

³³ See paragraph (c) of the definition of "related party" in Listing Rule 19.12.

Note that if A was disposing of the substantial asset to B and B was then disposing of that asset to C, under the expanded definition of "dispose" in Listing Rule 19.12, ASX would generally treat that as an indirect disposal from A to C and apply Listing Rule 10.1 accordingly.

³⁵ An example would be where the counterparty to the acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is a brother or sister of a director. A sibling is not a "prescribed relative" and therefore not a related party of a director who would be deemed to be an associate of the director in the absence of proof to the contrary. Nevertheless, if the entity is not able to give ASX a compelling commercial justification as to why it is transacting with the sibling and compelling evidence that the sibling is not in fact an associate of the director, ASX is likely to apply Listing Rule 10.1.5 to the sibling. In this scenario, ASX considers it not unreasonable to assume that the transaction is intended indirectly to benefit the director and that it has been deliberately structured in this way in an attempt to avoid Listing Rule 10.1.

³⁶ In this context, "de facto director" means a person who acts in the position of director even though they have not been formally appointed to the role and any other person whose instructions or wishes are customarily followed by the board of the entity.



Guidance Note 24

• someone who the entity is arguing is not a party referred to in Listing Rules 10.1.1 – 10.1.4 but ASX has a contrary view – in which case, ASX may resolve that argument by applying Listing Rule 10.1.5 to the person.

Ordinarily, ASX would not exercise its discretion to apply Listing Rule 10.1.5 to someone who is the chief executive officer ("CEO") of an entity and who is not a director and not otherwise a 10.1 party, simply because of his or her position as CEO. This is on the premise that since the CEO is not a member of the board, the CEO is not in a position to influence the board's determination on whether or not to acquire a substantial asset from, or dispose of a substantial asset to, the CEO and the board, acting in accordance with its statutory and common law duties,³⁷ can be presumed to have exercised an independent judgment on the appropriateness of any such transaction. However, there may be circumstances where this premise does not hold true and where ASX will consider applying Listing Rule 10.1.5 to a CEO or to someone closely connected with a CEO. These include where:

- a close relative of the CEO or someone with whom the CEO has close business or personal ties is a director
 of the entity; or
- the terms of the transaction are so uncommercial as to call into question whether the board has properly exercised an independent judgement.

4.6 ASX's approach to giving in-principle advice on the application of Listing Rule 10.1.5

ASX is sometimes approached by an entity to give in-principle advice that it will not apply Listing Rule 10.1.5 in relation to a particular person proposing to acquire a substantial asset from, or dispose of a substantial asset to, the entity.

For ASX to give that advice, it has to be satisfied that there is no reasonable prospect of the person influencing the terms of the transaction to favour themselves at the expense of the entity. The entity seeking the advice must disclose candidly the full extent of the relationship between the person and his or her related parties on the one hand and the entity and its 10.1 parties on the other, and any influence that the person may have over the entity's board (or, in the case of a listed trust, over the RE of the trust).

Any in-principle advice that ASX provides in this regard will be expressed to be non-binding and based on the facts known at the time. If the entity omits or misrepresents material facts in its application for in-principle advice, or if other material facts come to light after ASX provides its advice, ASX may withdraw or change its advice.

If ASX decides that it will not apply Listing Rule 10.1.5 in relation to a particular person, it may impose conditions and, if it does so, the entity must comply with the conditions.³⁸ An example of a condition that ASX may impose is a condition that the entity disclose to the market the nature and extent of the relationship between the person and the entity or its 10.1 parties and the steps the board of the entity (or, in the case of a listed trust, the RE of the trust) has taken to satisfy itself that the transaction is being entered into on arm's length terms and is fair and reasonable from the perspective of the holders of the entity's ordinary securities.

4.7 The responsibility for identifying 10.1 parties

It is the responsibility of a listed entity to identify whether the counterparty to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is a 10.1 party.

This should not prove unduly onerous. An entity should already have arrangements in place to identify its related parties so that it can comply with Chapter 2E (or equivalent overseas legislation) and the various accounting

this a fairly transparent attempt to circumvent ASX's good fame and character requirements for directors of a new listing (Listing Rule 1.1 condition 20) but to allow the individual to attend board meetings in an official capacity and act as a de facto director.

³⁷ In common with all other powers exercisable by directors, the power to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset must be exercised by the directors in accordance with their statutory and common law duties to act with due care and diligence, in good faith, in the best interests of the entity and for a proper purpose. See, for example, sections 180 and 181 (officers of listed companies) and 601FD (officers of responsible entities of listed trusts) of the Corporations Act.

³⁸ Listing Rule 18.5A provides that ASX may exercise, or decide not to exercise, any power or discretion conferred under the Listing Rules in its absolute discretion. It may do so on any conditions and, if it does so, the entity must comply with the conditions.



Guidance Note 24

requirements applicable to transactions with related parties.³⁹ It should be aware of which entities are its child entities. It should also be aware of the identity of substantial holders of its securities through the substantial shareholding notices they will have given to the entity under section 671B of the Corporations Act (or equivalent overseas legislation).

Directors of a listed entity (or, in the case of a listed trust, of the RE of the trust) have obligations to disclose any material personal interests they have in a matter that relates to the affairs of the entity⁴⁰ and to exercise due care and diligence to avoid causing the entity to breach the Listing Rules.⁴¹ In ASX's view, this extends to disclosing any material personal interest they may have in an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset and any other matter that they may be aware of that might trigger the application of Listing Rule 10.1 to a transaction.

5. The exceptions in Listing Rule 10.3

5.1 Transactions involving wholly-owned child entities

Listing Rule 10.1 does not apply to an agreement or transaction between the entity and a wholly owned child entity, or between wholly owned child entities of the entity.⁴² These are excluded on the basis that the relevant acquisition or disposal takes place wholly within the same economic entity and so there is no prospect of any value shifting from the entity to a person in a position of influence.

This exception will normally apply to a "spin-out" or "de-merger", that is, a transfer by an entity of an asset to a wholly-owned child entity, followed by a pro-rata in-specie distribution of the securities held by the entity in the child entity to the entity's security holders.⁴³ If, however, the spin-out or de-merger involves 10.1 parties receiving differential treatment compared to ordinary security holders (for example, being issued securities or being paid success fees for facilitating the transaction), ASX may determine that the transaction is not one just between the entity and a wholly-owned child entity and therefore this exception does not apply.

5.2 Issues of securities for cash

Listing Rule 10.1 does not apply to an issue of, or agreement to issue, securities by an entity for cash.44

Issues of securities to parties in a position of influence instead are regulated by Listing Rules 10.11 and 10.14. Guidance Note 25 *Issues of Equity Securities to Persons in a Position of Influence* has guidance on the operation of those Listing Rules.

5.3 Agreements to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset

Listing Rule 10.1 does not apply to an acquisition or disposal under an agreement to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset.⁴⁵ The exception is only available if the entity entered into the agreement:

³⁹ See Accounting Standard AASB 124 Related Party Disclosures.

⁴⁰ See section 191 of the Corporations Act. While this section only applies to companies formed in Australia under that Act, companies formed in other jurisdictions are likely to be subject to an equivalent requirement under the governing legislation where they are formed or under the constitution of the company.

⁴¹ See *ASIC v Macdonald (No 11)* [2009] NSWSC 287, where the court found that the non-executive directors, CEO, CFO and company secretary/general counsel of a listed company all breached their duties to the company under section 180(1) as a result of their involvement in a failure by the company to announce certain information in breach of Listing Rule 3.1 and section 674 and in the company making a misleading announcement about other information in breach of section 1041H. The decision against the non-executive directors and the company secretary/general counsel was ultimately affirmed on appeal by the High Court in *ASIC v Hellicar* [2012] HCA 17 and *Shafron v ASIC* [2012] HCA 18 respectively. The decision against the CFO was affirmed on appeal by the NSW Court of Appeal in *Morley v ASIC*, [2010] NSWCA 331). The CEO did not appeal the decision at first instance.

See the first and second bullet points of Listing Rule 10.3.

⁴³ Cf Quancorp Pty Ltd v MacDonald (1999) 32 ACSR 50.

⁴⁴ See the third bullet point of Listing Rule 10.3.

⁴⁵ See the fourth bullet point of Listing Rule 10.3.



Guidance Note 24

- before it was listed and it disclosed the existence and material terms of the agreement in the prospectus, PDS or information memorandum lodged with ASX under Listing Rule 1.1 condition 3;46 or
- after it was listed and it complied with the Listing Rules when it did so.

This is a technical exception intended to ensure that the Listing Rules deal appropriately with agreements to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset. The time at which an agreement to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset is tested to determine whether it requires approval under Listing Rule 10.1 is the time the agreement is entered into. If at that time the agreement complies with the Listing Rules, any subsequent acquisition or disposal in accordance with the agreement does not require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

5.4 Transactions subject to approval under Listing Rule 10.1

Listing Rule 10.1 does not apply to an agreement to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset that is conditional on holders of ordinary securities approving the transaction under Listing Rule 10.1 before the agreement is given effect to.⁴⁷ If an entity relies on this exception it must not give effect to the agreement without such approval.

This too is a technical exception to address the point that Listing Rule 10.1 applies to an agreement to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset to a 10.1 party and requires security holders to approve the agreement before it is entered into. This exception allows an entity to enter into an agreement to acquire or dispose of a substantial asset to 10.1 party on condition that the acquisition or disposal is approved by the holders of ordinary securities before it is given effect to.

5.5 Future related parties

Listing Rule 10.1 does not apply to an agreement or transaction between the entity and a person who would not otherwise be a related party but for the fact that they believe, or have reasonable grounds to believe, that they are likely to become a related party in the future because of the agreement or transaction.⁴⁸

This also is a technical exception to prevent Listing Rule 10.1 being triggered prematurely. The definition of "related party" extends to a person who believes, or has reasonable grounds to believe, that they are likely to become a related party in the future.⁴⁹ Hence, if a person is negotiating an agreement or transaction with an entity that will lead to them becoming a related party of the entity, as soon as they believe, or have reasonable grounds to believe, that the agreement or transaction is going ahead, they become a related party of the entity.

In practice, the situation where this most commonly arises is where the transaction terms provide that the counterparty is to be appointed to the board of the entity once the agreement is concluded or the transaction has been completed.

This exception is based on the premise that because the person is not yet a related party of the entity, they have no influence over the board (or, in the case of a listed trust, the RE) of the entity and the board (or RE), acting in accordance with its statutory and common law duties,⁵⁰ can be presumed to have exercised an independent judgment on the appropriateness of entering into the agreement or transaction with the person. However, there may be circumstances where this premise does not hold true and where ASX will consider applying Listing Rule 10.1.5 to the person. These include where:

• a close relative of the person or someone with whom the person has close business or personal ties is a director of the entity (or, in the case of a trust, a director of the RE); or

XX/XX/19

⁴⁶ For these purposes, the Listing Rules effectively treat the fact that security holders have agreed to invest in the entity after it has disclosed the existence and terms of the agreement in its listing prospectus, PDS or information memorandum as de facto approval by security holders of the agreement.

⁴⁷ See the fifth bullet point of Listing Rule 10.3.

⁴⁸ See the sixth bullet point of listing Rule 10.3.

See paragraph (viii) of the definition of "related party" in relation to a body corporate, and paragraph (x) of the definition of "related party" in relation to a trust set out in '4.1 Listing Rule 10.1.1 – related parties' on page 7'.

⁵⁰ See note 37 above.



Guidance Note 24

the terms of the transaction are so uncommercial as to call into question whether the board (or, in the case of a trust, the RE) has properly exercised an independent judgement.

ASX interprets this exception as only applying to related parties caught by Listing Rule 10.1.1. Accordingly, if ASX does apply Listing Rule 10.1.5 to a person in these circumstances, this exception will no longer be available to them.

6. The application of Listing Rule 10.1 to particular cases

6.1 **Listed trusts**

Listing Rule 10.1 potentially has a wider application to listed trusts than listed companies by dint of the fact that the related parties of a trust include its RE, any entities that control its RE ("controllers"), any entities controlled by its controllers (other than those controlled by the RE in its capacity as the RE of the listed trust), and any entities that its RE controls other than in its capacity as the RE of the listed trust.

For the avoidance of doubt, where the counterparty to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset by a listed trust is:

- the RE in its personal capacity;
- a related body corporate of the RE;
- another trust⁵¹ with the same RE; or
- another trust that has a related body corporate of the RE as its RE,

the transaction is plainly caught by Listing Rule 10.1 and will require security holder approval unless an exception in Listing Rule 10.3 applies.

6.2 **Options**

Options potentially involve a double application of Listing Rule 10.1 arising from the fact that the terms "acquisition" and "disposal" are defined to include granting or being granted an option and also exercising an option.

Listing Rule 10.4 addresses acquisitions and disposals of a substantial asset effected via an option. It provides:

- the consideration for the acquisition or disposal is the total of the issue price of the option and its exercise price;
- whether an asset is a substantial asset is to be assessed when the option is granted and also when the option is exercised; and
- if at the time an option is granted, an asset is not a substantial asset but at the time the option is to be exercised the asset has become a substantial asset, the exercise of the option must be approved under Listing Rule 10.1. This can be done at any time before the option is exercised (including before the asset became a substantial asset).

Hence, if an asset is a substantial asset at the time an option is given to or taken from a 10.1 party, the giving or taking of the option must be approved under Listing Rule 10.1. Once that approval has been obtained, no further approval is required under Listing Rule 10.1 for the exercise of the option.

Guidance Note 24 **ASX Listing Rules** Page 15 XX/XX/19

⁵¹ References to an acquisition of a substantial asset from, or a disposal of a substantial asset to, a trust include an acquisition or disposal where the counterparty is the RE of the trust in that capacity or a trustee, custodian or sub-custodian who holds or will hold the asset on trust for the beneficiaries of the trust.



Guidance Note 24

If an asset is not a substantial asset at the time an option is given to or taken from a 10.1 party, the giving or taking of the option does not require approval under Listing Rule 10.1. However, if the asset becomes a substantial asset⁵² before the option is exercised, approval must be obtained under Listing Rule 10.1 to the acquisition or disposal of the asset before the option is exercised. The entity is free to do this at any time, including before the asset becomes a substantial asset. This gives the entity the opportunity to remove any uncertainty about the exercisability of the option by seeking and obtaining approval under Listing Rule 10.1 at the time the option is given or taken rather than when it is exercised.

6.3 Takeovers and mergers

Listing Rule 10.1 can apply to an acquisition of securities by an entity under a takeover bid or merger by scheme of arrangement.⁵³ This will occur if someone who is a 10.1 party of the entity is also a security holder in the takeover or merger target and the size of their holding is large enough to be a substantial asset (ie the value of their holding, or the value of the consideration to be paid for their holding, in the target exceeds 5% of the equity interests in the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules). In such a case, absent a waiver from ASX, the acquisition by the entity of the 10.1 party's holding under the bid or scheme will require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1 even though the issue of securities to them as consideration for the acquisition may well be excepted from the requirement for security holder approval in Listing Rule 10.11 by Listing Rule 10.12 exception 5.

In these circumstances, ASX has typically received a request from the entity in question for a waiver of Listing Rule 10.1. On some occasions this waiver has been granted, while on others it has been refused.

Generally ASX has agreed to grant a waiver from Listing Rule 10.1 where the 10.1 party has a materially larger security holding in the entity than it does in the takeover or merger target – the rationale being that the relative holdings of the 10.1 party in the entity and the target means that it is unlikely that the 10.1 party will exercise its power of influence over the entity to cause it to overpay to acquire the target since that would not materially advance its economic interests. Conversely, ASX has refused to grant a waiver from Listing Rule 10.1 where the 10.1 party has a materially smaller security holding in the entity than it does in the target – the rationale being that the relative holdings of the 10.1 party in the entity and the target may well give it an incentive to exercise its power of influence to cause the entity to overpay to acquire the target.

ASX would stress that all such waiver applications are determined by ASX on a case-by-case basis with more factors considered than just relative percentage security holdings. Those factors include:

- whether the entity can demonstrate that there is no economic rationale for it to overpay in order to benefit
 the 10.1 party or another closely connected party, with the onus being firmly on the entity to demonstrate
 that there is no reasonable possibility of the target being acquired at an over-value relative percentage
 security holdings are relevant in this regard, but so too are the relative sizes of the entity and the target;
- whether or not the 10.1 party has representation on the entity's or the target's board;
- whether or not the 10.1 party has other economic interests that could be affected if the transaction proceeds or does not proceed; and
- ASX otherwise being satisfied that the 10.1 party does not have, or is unlikely to exercise, the capacity to
 exert influence over the terms of the proposed transaction.

ASX Listing Rules XX/XX/19

Guidance Note 24

⁵² An asset can become a substantial asset because it increases in value, and/or because the equity interests of the entity decrease in value, after the option has been given or taken.

⁵³ The third bullet point of Listing Rule 10.3 excludes from Listing Rule 10.1 an issue of securities by an entity for cash. That exclusion plainly does not apply to an issue of securities in exchange for securities in the target of a takeover bid or in an entity being acquired or merged with under a scheme of arrangement.



Guidance Note 24

6.4 Leases

The granting of a lease by a 10.1 party as landlord to an entity as tenant is an acquisition of a leasehold interest in land by the entity from the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

Likewise, the granting of a lease by an entity as landlord to a 10.1 party as tenant is a disposal of a leasehold interest in land by the entity to the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

To determine the value of that leasehold interest, ASX will typically look at the total rent payable under the lease over its term (including any option to renew) to determine whether or not it equals or exceeds 5% of the equity interests of the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules. If it does, ASX will regard the lease as a substantial asset and the transaction will require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

6.5 Term contracts

An agreement by an entity to buy goods from a 10.1 party over an extended term is an acquisition of those goods by the entity from the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

Likewise, an agreement by an entity to sell goods to a 10.1 party over an extended term is a disposal of those goods by the entity to the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

To determine the value of those goods, ASX will typically look at the total purchase price payable for the goods under the agreement over its term (including any option to renew) to determine whether or not it equals or exceeds 5% of the equity interests of the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules. If it does, ASX will regard the goods as a substantial asset and the transaction will require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

6.6 Mining and petroleum offtake agreements

An offtake agreement entered into by an entity as buyer to buy a certain amount or percentage of a 10.1 party's future mineral or petroleum production is an acquisition of the minerals or petroleum by the entity from the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

Likewise, an offtake agreement entered into by an entity as seller to sell a certain amount or percentage of its future mineral or petroleum production to a 10.1 party as buyer is a disposal of the minerals or petroleum by the entity to the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1.

Again, to determine the value of the minerals or petroleum, ASX will typically look at the total purchase price payable under the agreement over its term (including any option to renew) to determine whether or not it equals or exceeds 5% of the equity interests of the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules. If it does, ASX will regard the minerals or petroleum as a substantial asset and the transaction will require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

6.7 Security interests

The definition of "dispose" includes using an asset as collateral. Accordingly, the granting of security by an entity over any of its assets to secure a debt or obligation owing to a 10. 1 party is regarded as a disposal of those assets by the entity to the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1. If at the time the security is granted the value of the assets equals or exceeds 5% of the equity interests of the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules, the granting of the security will require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

ASX may be prepared to grant a waiver to allow the security to be granted to a 10.1 party without security holder approval provided certain conditions are satisfied (see section 8.4 below).

By contrast, the definition of "acquire" includes enforcing collateral and taking an asset. Accordingly, the granting of security by a 10.1 party over any of its assets to secure a debt or obligation owing to an entity is not regarded by ASX as an acquisition of those assets by the entity from the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1 unless



Guidance Note 24

and until the entity enforces its security and takes the assets. If at that time the value of the assets equals or exceeds 5% of the equity interests of the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules, the taking of the assets will require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

ASX has sometimes had to address situations where a listed entity has granted a security interest to secure a debt owing to a financier and then a 10.1 party has taken an assignment of the debt and security interest from the financier. ASX takes the view that where:

- the financier was clearly an arm's length bona fide provider of financial accommodation to the listed entity;
- there is no evidence of any association between the financier and the 10.1 party in relation to the provision of the financial accommodation;
- there is a reasonable gap in time between the original provision of the financial accommodation and the subsequent assignment of the debt and security interest by the financier to the 10.1 party;⁵⁴ and
- there are no material changes to the terms of the debt or the security interest as part of, or in connection with, the assignment,⁵⁵

the assignment is not a disposal of an asset by the listed entity to the 10.1 party⁵⁶ and therefore falls outside of Listing Rule 10.1.⁵⁷

6.8 Disposals by a receiver, administrator or liquidator

ASX does not regard Listing Rule 10.1 as applying to a disposal of a substantial asset by a receiver acting on behalf of a secured creditor or creditors under a mortgage, charge or other security, or by an administrator or liquidator acting under their statutory powers, even though technically they may be acting as agent for and on behalf of the company in undertaking the disposal. This is on the general principle that once a listed entity is approaching insolvency, the interests of its creditors take precedence over the interests of its security holders and it would be inappropriate for an entity's security holders to be able to exercise a right of veto over the disposal of a substantial asset in these circumstances. In any event, a receiver, administrator or liquidator has a statutory power to dispose of the company's assets⁵⁸ that would override any requirement in the Listing Rules for the transaction to be approved by security holders.

Hence a receiver, administrator or liquidator acting in accordance with their statutory powers is free to dispose of a substantial asset to a 10.1 party without security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

However, Listing Rule 10.1 does apply to the giving of collateral under a mortgage, charge or other security to a 10.1 party.⁵⁹ This applies even where the security is granted to secure financial accommodation from the 10.1 party

Also, in the case of an administrator disposing of a listed company's assets under a deed of company arrangement, such an arrangement, when approved by the creditors of the company in the manner required under the Corporations Act, is binding on the company and its members, without the need for any separate approval by members (see section 444G of the Corporations Act).

See note 18 above and the accompanying text.

lf the entity does agree to any material changes to the terms of the debt or the security interest as part of, or in connection with, the assignment, ASX is likely to regard that as the practical equivalent of the entity granting a new security interest.

Rather it is a disposal of the security interest by the financier to the 10.1 party.

This conclusion does not change even if the assignment of the debt and security interest requires the consent of the listed entity. However, it should be noted that the giving of such consent could constitute the "giving of a financial benefit" (within the meaning of section 229 of the Corporations Act) by the entity to the 10.1 party potentially requiring, if the 10.1 party is a "related party" of the entity (within the meaning of that Act), security holder approval under Chapter 2E if the entity is a company or under Part 5C.7 if the entity is a trust. Further, in agreeing to the assignment, the directors of the entity (or, in the case of a trust, the RE) would have to be satisfied that they are complying with their statutory and common law duties to act with due care and diligence, in good faith, in the best interests of the entity and for a proper purpose (see note 37 above).

See section 420(2)(g) (receivers), 437A(1)(c) (administrators) and 477(2)(c) and 506(1)(b) (liquidators) of the Corporations Act. A similar analysis applies to a disposal by someone winding up a managed investment scheme under Part 5C.9 of the Corporations Act.

See '6.7 Security interests' on page 17 and '8.4 The granting of security to a 10.1 party' on page 25.



Guidance Note 24

that is needed by the entity to avoid insolvency or to avoid or cure a default under its other financing agreements and hence to avoid the appointment of a receiver, administrator or liquidator.

6.9 Additional requirements for acquisitions of classified assets

If the substantial asset being acquired from a 10.1 party is a "classified asset", the consideration for the acquisition must be restricted securities⁶⁰ unless, and to the extent that, the consideration is reimbursement of expenditure incurred by the 10.1 party in developing the classified asset. The restricted securities must be subject to escrow for 12 months from the date of their issue.⁶¹

This effectively prohibits cash payments as part of the consideration for the acquisition of a classified asset, with a carve-out for reimbursement of cash expenditure incurred by the 10.1 party in developing the classified asset. If an entity seeks to rely on this carve-out, ASX may require evidence of the amounts actually incurred by the 10.1 party in developing the asset in question.

A "classified asset" means:

- (a) an interest in a mining tenement or petroleum tenement that is substantially explorative or unproven;
- (b) an interest in intangible property that is substantially speculative or unproven, or has not been profitably exploited for at least three years, and which entitles the entity to develop, manufacture, market or distribute the property;
- (c) an interest in an asset which, in ASX's opinion, cannot readily be valued; or
- (d) an interest in an entity the substantial proportion of whose assets (held directly, or through a controlled entity) is property of the type referred to in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) above.⁶²

Guidance Note 11 *Restricted Securities and Voluntary Escrow* has further guidance on the requirements an entity must satisfy to issue restricted securities.

7. Requirements for notices of meeting

7.1 The form of resolution

The resolution required to approve an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset under Listing Rule 10.1 is an ordinary resolution passed at a general meeting of the holders of ordinary securities.⁶³

Listing Rule 10.1 does not specify the terms of the resolution required under that rule. ASX considers that a resolution to the following effect will suffice:

"That the [description of transaction] is approved under and for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1."

7.2 Specific disclosure requirements for resolutions under Listing Rule 10.1

A notice of meeting proposing a resolution to approve an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset under Listing Rule 10.1 must include:64

⁶⁰ Listing Rule 10.7.

Listing Rules 9.1(b) and (c) and row 5 of Appendix 9B.

⁶² Listing Rule 19.12.

⁶³ Listing Rule 14.9. If an entity has other securities on issue that might otherwise be entitled to vote on a resolution put to ordinary security holders at a general meeting, the notice of meeting should make it clear that, under the ASX Listing Rules, the holders of those other securities are not entitled to vote on the resolution under Listing Rule 10.1 and that, if they do vote, their vote will be disregarded.

⁶⁴ An approval of security holders is not effective under the Listing Rules unless the notice of meeting includes everything that the Listing Rules require it to include: Listing Rule 14.6.



Guidance Note 24

- a summary of Listing Rule 10.1 and what will happen if security holders give, or do not give, the approval sought under that rule;⁶⁵
- the name of the person from whom the entity is acquiring the substantial asset or to whom the entity is disposing of the substantial asset;⁶⁶
- which category in Listing Rules 10.1.1 10.1.5 the person falls within and why;⁶⁷
- details of the asset being acquired or disposed of;68
- the consideration for the acquisition or disposal;69
- in the case of an acquisition, the intended source of funds (if any) to pay for the acquisition;⁷⁰
- in the case of a disposal, the intended use of funds (if any) received for the disposal;⁷¹
- the timetable for completing the acquisition or disposal;⁷²
- if the acquisition or disposal is occurring under an agreement, a summary of any other material terms of the agreement;⁷³
- a voting exclusion statement;⁷⁴ and
- a report on the transaction from an independent expert.⁷⁵

This information may be given in the notice itself or in an accompanying explanatory memorandum to security holders.⁷⁶

7.3 The requirement for an independent expert's report

If Listing Rule 10.1 applies to an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset, the notice of meeting seeking security holder approval must include an independent expert report stating the expert's opinion as to whether the transaction is fair and reasonable to holders of the entity's ordinary securities whose votes are not to be disregarded.⁷⁷

The expert's opinion as to whether the transaction is fair and reasonable should be displayed prominently in the notice of meeting and on the covering page of any accompanying explanatory memorandum.

The independent expert report must comply with ASIC Regulatory Guides 111 Contents of expert reports⁷⁸ and 112 Independence of experts, ⁷⁹ regardless of where the entity is incorporated.⁸⁰

ASX Listing Rules Guidance Note 24 Page 20 XX/XX/19

⁶⁵ Listing Rule 14.1A.

⁶⁶ Listing Rule 10.5.1.

⁶⁷ Listing Rule 10.5.2.

⁶⁸ Listing Rule 10.5.3.

⁶⁹ Listing Rule 10.5.4.

⁷⁰ Listing Rule 10.5.5.

⁷¹ Listing Rule 10.5.6.

⁷² Listing Rule 10.5.7.

⁷³ Listing Rule 10.5.8.

Listing Rule 10.5.9. See also sections 7.6 - 7.9 below.

⁷⁵ Listing Rule 10.5.10. See also section 7.3 below.

⁷⁶ Listing Rule 14.1.

Listing Rule 10.5.10. See sections 7.6 - 7.9 below for a description of the parties whose votes are to be disregarded.

⁷⁸ Referred to in this Guidance Note as "RG 111". RG 111 is available online at: http://download.asic.gov.au/media/1240152/rg111-30032011.pdf.

⁷⁹ RG 112 is available online at: http://download.asic.gov.au/media/3336169/rg112-published-25-august-2015.pdf.

⁸⁰ See RG 111.4 and 111.52.



Guidance Note 24

ASX will not waive the requirement for an independent expert's report. The requirement exists so that security holders are given an independent and objective assessment of whether the transaction is fair and reasonable and can factor that into their decision on whether or not to approve the transaction. For ASX to grant such a waiver would effectively involve ASX substituting its opinion on whether the transaction is fair and reasonable to security holders for that of an independent expert. That is not an appropriate role for ASX to perform.

7.4 General disclosure requirements for a notice of meeting

As a matter of general law, a notice of meeting proposing a resolution under Listing Rule 10.1 must include such material as will fully and fairly inform security holders of the matters to be considered at the meeting and enable them to make a properly informed judgment on those matters.⁸¹ In some cases, this may require the entity to disclose additional information over and above that specifically required under the Listing Rules summarised in sections 7.2 and 7.3 above.

If the transaction also requires approval as a related party benefit under section 208 or 601LA of the Corporations Act, the notice must also include or attach an explanatory statement that complies with section 219 of that Act.⁸²

7.5 The requirement to give a draft notice to ASX for review

Before a listed entity sends out a notice of meeting that includes a resolution to approve an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset under Listing Rule 10.1, it must give ASX a copy of the draft notice and draft independent expert's report for review. It must not finalise the notice until ASX tells it that ASX does not object to it.⁸³

ASX may object to a draft notice of meeting84 if it appears to ASX that:

- it does not include the information required under the Listing Rules summarised in sections 7.2 and 7.3 above;
- it does not satisfy the general law disclosure obligation mentioned in section 7.4 above;
- the independent expert's report accompanying the notice does not meet the required standards for such a report;85 or
- it does not include the required voting exclusion statement.

7.6 Voting exclusions

A notice of meeting proposing a resolution to approve an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset under Listing Rule 10.1 must include a voting exclusion statement.

A voting exclusion statement is a statement to the effect that the entity will disregard any votes cast in favour of the resolution by or on behalf of an excluded person or an associate of an excluded person, save where it is cast:

- as proxy or attorney for another person who is entitled to vote on the resolution, in accordance with directions given to the proxy or attorney to vote in favour of the resolution; or
- by a holder acting solely in a nominee, trustee, custodial or other fiduciary capacity on behalf of a beneficiary provided the following conditions are met:

See Bulfin v Bebarfalds Ltd (1938) 38 SR (NSW) 423 and Chequepoint Securities Ltd v Claremont Petroleum NL (1986) 11 ACLR 94.

⁸² See ASIC Regulatory Guide 76 Related party transactions.

listing Rules 15.1, 15.1.4 and 15.1.7. The draft notice and draft independent expert's report should be sent by way of email to the entity's ASX Listings Compliance adviser in accordance with Listing Rule 15.2.2. ASX generally tries to review and notify the entity whether it objects to the documents within 5 business days of receipt. ASX will tell an entity within 5 business days if it needs more time to examine the draft documents.

The fact that ASX does not object to a draft notice of meeting does not prevent ASX from raising subsequently that a notice of meeting did not meet the disclosure requirements referenced in the text.

⁸⁵ See notes 78 – 80 above.



Guidance Note 24

- the beneficiary provides written confirmation to the holder that they are not excluded from voting, and are not an associate of a person excluded from voting, on the resolution; and
- the holder votes on the resolution in accordance with directions given by the beneficiary to the holder to vote in favour of the resolution (Listing Rule 14.11).86

In the case of a resolution approving a transaction under Listing Rule 10.1, the excluded persons are the person disposing of the substantial asset to, or acquiring the substantial asset from, the entity and any other person who will obtain a material benefit as a result of the transaction.

In addition, ASX has a general discretion to designate any other person whose votes, in ASX's opinion, should be disregarded. This discretion may be exercised both before⁸⁷ and after⁸⁸ the notice of meeting has been sent to security holders.

Where ASX exercises its discretion under Listing Rule 10.1.5 to apply Listing Rule 10.1 to a person who is closely connected to the entity or to a person referred to in Listing Rule 10.1.1 – 10.1.4, it will usually consider whether there are any other parties that should be excluded from voting on the resolution under Listing Rule 10.1. For example, if ASX exercises its discretion to apply Listing Rule 10.1 to a person because they have a close connection with, but are not necessarily an associate of, a director of the entity, ASX will usually make a determination that the director and his or her related parties should be excluded from voting on the resolution.

7.7 Persons who will receive a "material benefit" as a result of the transaction

The persons excluded from voting in favour of a resolution approving a transaction under Listing Rule 10.1 include any person who will obtain a material benefit as a result of the transaction.

For these purposes, ASX considers a "material benefit" to be one that is likely to incline the recipient of the benefit to vote differently to other ordinary security holders of the entity on the Listing Rule 10.1 resolution. Examples include:

- a professional adviser or other person who will be paid a success (or similar) fee if the transaction proceeds;89
- if the entity is proposing to undertake an issue of securities to fund the transaction:
 - an underwriter or sub-underwriter who will be paid an underwriting or sub-underwriting fee in relation to the issue; and
 - a lead manager of, or broker to, the issue who will be paid a fee or commission on the proceeds of the issue.⁹⁰

7.8 Associates excluded from voting

Where a person is expressly excluded from voting in favour of a resolution approving a transaction under Listing Rule 10.1, their associates are also excluded from voting in favour of the resolution.

⁸⁶ See Listing Rules 14.11 and 14.11.1.

⁸⁷ See the final entry in the table in Listing Rule 14.11.1. If ASX exercises this discretion, the person must be named in the voting exclusion statement in the notice of meeting.

Listing Rule 14.11.2. If ASX exercises this discretion, it is not necessary for the entity to send a further notice of meeting naming the person in the voting exclusion statement (see the note to his rule). However, ASX would expect the entity to make an announcement to the market of ASX's determination.

⁸⁹ This is not intended to capture normal fixed or time-based fees paid to a professional adviser advising on the transaction. It is only intended to capture fees that are directly related to the success of the transaction.

⁹⁰ This is not intended to capture normal handling fees payable to individual brokers who lodge acceptances or renunciations on behalf of security holders. It is only intended to capture fees and commissions payable to a lead manager of, or broker to, the issue that are directly related to the success of the transaction.



Guidance Note 24

An excluded person's associates include:

- if the excluded person is a natural person, any entity⁹¹ the excluded person controls;
- if the excluded person is an entity:92
 - any entity the excluded person controls;
 - any entity that controls the excluded person;
 - any entity that is controlled by an entity that controls the excluded person;
- any person with whom the excluded person has, or proposes to enter into, a relevant agreement⁹³ for the purpose of controlling or influencing the composition of the listed entity's board94 or the conduct of the listed entity's affairs; or
- any person with whom the excluded person is acting, or proposing to act, in concert in relation to the listed entity's affairs.95

Where the excluded person is a natural person, their related parties are taken to be their associates unless the contrary is established.96

7.9 The responsibility for identifying excluded persons and their associates

It is the responsibility of a listed entity to identify all security holders who are caught by a voting exclusion statement and to ensure either that they do not vote in favour of a resolution under Listing Rule 10.1 or, if they do, that their votes are identified and excluded from the result of the vote.

As a practical matter, this will require the entity to conduct a poll on a resolution under Listing Rule 10.1. Such a resolution should not be passed on a show of hands.

ASX may require an entity to appoint its auditors, or some other person acceptable to ASX, to act as a scrutineer to decide the validity of votes cast on a resolution under Listing Rule 10.1 and whether the votes that should have been excluded were in fact excluded.97 Whether ASX does so or not, the entity should ensure that it conducts a properly scrutineered voting process to validate that the resolution has been properly passed.

If ASX is not satisfied that an entity has conducted a properly scrutineered voting process in relation to a resolution under Listing Rule 10.1, ASX may require the entity to seek a fresh approval from its security holders under that rule.98

7.10 Voting by employee incentive schemes

Securities held by or for an employee incentive scheme must only be voted on a resolution under Listing Rule 10.1 if and to the extent that:

- they are held for the benefit of a nominated participant in the scheme;
- the nominated participant is not excluded from voting on the resolution under the Listing Rules; and

See note 28 above.

Guidance Note 24 **ASX Listing Rules** Page 23 XX/XX/19

See note 28 above.

⁹³ As defined in note 30 above.

See note 31 above.

See note 32 above.

⁹⁶ See note 32 above.

⁹⁷ Listing Rule 14.8.

ASX may do this either by treating the original resolution as not being effective for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1 or by imposing a requirement in that regard under Listing Rule 18.8.



Guidance Note 24

the nominated participant has directed how the securities are to be voted.

This limitation is separate to, and does not need to be mentioned in, the voting exclusion statement for the resolution.

7.11 Supplementary disclosures

Where materially new or different information emerges after a notice of meeting proposing a resolution under Listing Rule 10.1 has been sent to security holders but before the vote on the resolution, the entity may need to make supplementary disclosure to security holders. This should be done in sufficient time ahead of the meeting to allow security holders to consider, and if necessary take advice on, how the new or different information should affect their vote on the resolution.

In line with ASIC guidance on similar matters, ¹⁰⁰ ASX generally considers that security holders should receive ¹⁰¹ the supplementary information at least 10 days before they are required to vote. Anything less may warrant an adjournment of the meeting or the calling of a new meeting.

7.12 Notification of meeting results

Immediately after a meeting has been held to consider a resolution seeking the approval of security holders under Listing Rule 10.1, the entity must notify ASX of the outcome of the resolution by way of a market announcement.¹⁰²

7.13 Stale resolutions

Where an acquisition or disposal of a substantial asset is approved by an entity's security holders under Listing Rule 10.1 and in ASX's opinion:

- materially new or different information emerges after security holders have voted on the resolution;
- there is a material change in the terms of the transaction from those approved by security holders;
- there is a material change in the entity's circumstances from those applicable at the time of the resolution;
 or
- there is an excessive delay in consummating the transaction,

ASX may require the entity to seek a fresh approval from its security holders under that rule. ¹⁰³ Without limiting its discretion to require this earlier, ASX will look very carefully at this last issue in any case where an entity takes longer than 6 months to consummate a Listing Rule 10.1 transaction after the date of the resolution approving the transaction.

8. Waivers

8.1 ASX's general approach to granting waivers of Listing Rule 10.1

ASX regards Listing Rule 10.1 as one of the fundamental protections afforded to investors under the Listing Rules. While ASX may consider procedural and other minor waivers of the rule, ASX will only waive the central requirement for security holders to approve an acquisition or disposal of a significant asset involving a 10.1 party in exceptional

ASX Listing Rules Guidance Note 24 Page 24

⁹⁹ Listing Rule 14.10.

¹⁰⁰ See section E of ASIC Regulatory Guide 60 *Schemes of arrangement*.

¹⁰¹ Generally speaking, this information should be sent to security holders in the same manner as the original notice of meeting. However, in an appropriate case, ASX may agree to allow the information to be disseminated by a market announcement published on the ASX Market Announcements Platform.

¹⁰² Listing Rule 3.13.2.

¹⁰³ Again, ASX may do this either by treating the original resolution as not being effective for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1 or by imposing a requirement in that regard under Listing Rule 18.8.



Guidance Note 24

circumstances, where it is clear to ASX that the harm Listing Rule 10.1 seeks to protect against is not present. The onus is firmly on the entity seeking the waiver to establish this to ASX's satisfaction.

Hence, to receive such a waiver, an entity must establish to ASX's satisfaction that there is no reasonable prospect of the counterparty, either itself or through its connections to the board or a substantial holder (or, in the case of a listed trust, to the RE of the trust) influencing the terms of the transaction to favour themselves at the expense of the entity. The bar in this regard is high.

The mere fact that a director excuses himself or herself from participating in the discussion and decision at a board meeting concerning a proposed sale or purchase of a substantial asset in which they or someone connected to them is involved will not be sufficient to establish an absence of influence.

8.2 Stapled entities

The exclusion in Listing Rule 10.3 for transactions between the entity and a wholly owned child entity, or between wholly owned child entities of the entity, generally will not apply to an acquisition or disposal of an asset between "stapled entities". 104 This is because each of the stapled entities is usually a sibling entity of the others and no one entity is a child entity of any of the others. This opens the door for Listing Rule 10.1 potentially to apply to a transfer of a substantial asset from one stapled entity to another stapled entity within the same group.

Typically, the stapling arrangements for stapled entities ensure that security holders having the same proportionate interest in each of the stapled entities. Hence, a transfer of an asset from one stapled entity to another stapled entity in the same group will have no impact on the proportionate economic interest of each security holder in that asset and the risk that Listing Rule 10.1 is intended to address will not be present. Where that is the case and Listing Rule 10.1 would otherwise apply to the transfer of an asset from one stapled entity to another stapled entity in the same group, ASX will look favourably upon an application for a waiver of that rule to allow an asset to be transferred without security holder approval.

8.3 Standard supply agreements

Some entities (such as agricultural companies) will often buy goods from, or sell goods to, their customers under standard supply agreements. If a customer is a director or substantial holder of the entity (and therefore a 10.1 party) and the total consideration payable over the term of the supply agreement exceeds the value threshold in Listing Rule 10.2, this may trigger a requirement for security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

ASX may be prepared to grant a waiver from Listing Rule 10.1 to an entity to allow it to enter into a standard supply agreement with a 10.1 party on condition that the terms applicable to the 10.1 party are the same as those that apply to all other customers.

8.4 The granting of security to a 10.1 party

The granting of security by an entity over any of its assets to secure a debt or obligation owing to a 10. 1 party is regarded as a disposal of those assets by the entity to the 10.1 party for the purposes of Listing Rule 10.1. If at the time the security is granted the value of the assets equals or exceeds 5% of the equity interests of the entity, as set out in the latest accounts given to ASX under the Listing Rules, the granting of the security will require security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1.

ASX may be prepared to grant a waiver from Listing Rule 10.1 to permit an entity to grant security over a substantial asset to a 10.1 party to support financial accommodation provided by the 10.1 party to the entity without security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1 on condition that:

- the material terms of the transaction and of the waiver are announced to the market:
- the announcement includes a description of the reasons why the entity has chosen to obtain the financial accommodation from the 10.1 party rather than a lender that is not a 10.1 party and the steps the board of

Guidance Note 24 **ASX Listing Rules** Page 25

¹⁰⁴ That is, two or more entities that are admitted to the ASX official list on the basis that their securities are "stapled" and can only be traded jointly under a single trading code.



Guidance Note 24

the entity (or, in the case of a listed trust, the RE of the trust) has taken to satisfy itself that the transaction is being entered into on arm's length terms and is fair and reasonable from the perspective of the holders of the entity's ordinary securities;

- the security documents expressly provide that:
 - the security is limited to the funds due under the financial accommodation; 105
 - the security will be discharged when the funds due under the financial accommodation have been repaid in full;
 - in the event the security is enforced, the assets can only be disposed of to the 10.1 party or an associate of the 10.1 party if the disposal is first approved by the entity's security holders under Listing Rule 10.1; and
 - otherwise, if the holder of the security exercises, or appoints a receiver, receiver and manager or analogous person to exercise, any power of sale under the security, the assets must be sold to an unrelated third party on arm's length commercial terms and the net proceeds of sale distributed to the 10.1 party in accordance with their legal entitlements;
- any variation to the terms of the financial accommodation or the security which is
 - not a minor change; or
 - inconsistent with the terms of the waiver,

must be subject to security holder approval under Listing Rule 10.1; and

for each year while they remain on foot, a summary of the material terms of the financial accommodation and the security is included in the related party disclosures in the entity's audited annual accounts.

9. ASX's enforcement powers

ASX has a range of enforcement powers it can exercise if an entity acquires or disposes of a substantial asset in breach of Listing Rule 10.1 or proposes to do so.

ASX may:

- suspend the quotation of the entity's securities until the matter has been dealt with to ASX's satisfaction; 106
- if the transaction has not yet taken place, direct the entity not to proceed with the transaction;107
- if the transaction has already taken place, direct the entity to cancel or reverse the transaction; 108 and/or
- direct the entity to convene a meeting of security holders to approve the transaction under Listing Rule 10.1.109

More generally, where an entity acquires or disposes of a substantial asset in breach of Listing Rule 10.1 and ASX considers the breach to be an egregious one, ASX may:

¹⁰⁷ Listing Rule 18.8(c).

Guidance Note 24 **ASX Listing Rules** Page 26 XX/XX/19

¹⁰⁵ In other words, the security cannot be an "all moneys" security.

¹⁰⁶ Listing Rule 17.3.1.

¹⁰⁸ Listing Rule 18.8(d).

¹⁰⁹ Listing Rule 18.8(e). Where ASX imposes such a requirement and security holders do not approve the transaction, ASX may impose such further requirements as it considers appropriate under Listing Rule 18.8.



Guidance Note 24

- censure the entity for breaching the Listing Rules;¹¹⁰ and/or
- terminate the entity's admission to the official list.¹¹¹

The type of action ASX will take will depend on the nature and severity of the breach.

Whenever ASX takes enforcement action against an entity for breaching Listing Rule 10.1, ASX will usually require the entity to make an announcement to the market explaining that action and why it was taken.

110 Listing Rule 18.8A.

¹¹¹ Listing Rule 17.12.